
 

 

 
  

 
 

 
 

 
LETTER SENT BY E-MAIL ONLY 

  
 

 
8 December 2023 

 
2023/24-053 

 

 
 

Freedom of Information (Scotland) Act 2002 
 

Request 
 

Please find below our response to your correspondence dated 13 
November, in which you made the following request under the Freedom of 

Information (Scotland) Act 2002: 

I would like to make a Freedom of Information request for information 

contained in 

all meetings discussions communications and notes held by and between 
the Scottish Police Authority and with the Scottish Government - relating 

to the recruitment of a new Chief Constable for Police Scotland 

from January 2023 to the date of this FOI request 

Response  

 
Your request for information has been considered and the Scottish Police 

Authority is able to provide the following. 
 

Appendix 1 – letter, dated 31 March 2023, issued to the Deputy Director 
of the Directorate for Safer Communities announcing launch of 

recruitment campaign to appoint a Chief Constable of Police Scotland. 
 

Appendix 2 – email trail dated from 11 May to 24 May 2023, from the 

Authority to the office of the Director General, Education and Justice 
regarding travel and accommodation arrangements. 

 



 

 

Appendix 3 – a draft briefing to the Cabinet Secretary for Justice on the 
Chief Constable process and timelines. We would highlight that this is a 

draft version, a final version may be held by Scottish Government. 
 

Appendix 4 – email, dated 7 June 2023, to various including Director-
General Education and Justice, regarding access to recruitment packs. 

 
Appendix 5 – letter, dated 13 June 2023, to Director of Safer 

Communities, recommending and seeking ministerial approval for the 
appointment of Jo Farrell as Chief Constable of Police Scotland. 

 
Appendix 6 – email, dated 14 June, from Scottish Government to the 

Authority regarding communications for the announcement of the 
appointment of Chief Constable. 

 

Appendix 7 – letter, dated 3 July, thanking the Director-General 
Education and Justice for input into the selection panel. 

 
Whilst we aim to provide information wherever possible, some information 

is exempt in terms of the Act. Some information contained in Appendix 2, 
3, 5 and 6 has been redacted, as this is third party data, considered to be 

exempt.1 
 

This exemption is absolute and therefore does not require the application 
of the public interest test. Whilst you may have a legitimate interest in 

disclosure of this information, it is our view that those interests are 
overridden by the interests or fundamental rights and freedoms of the 

data subjects. 
 

Right to Review 

 
If you are dissatisfied with the outcome of your request you can ask for a 

review within 40 working days. You must specify the reason for your 
dissatisfaction and submit your request by email to foi@spa.police.uk or 

by letter to Scottish Police Authority, 1 Pacific Quay, Glasgow, G51 1DZ. 
 

After review, if you remain dissatisfied, you can appeal to the Scottish 
Information Commissioner within six months. You can apply online, by 

email to enquiries@itspublicknowledge.info or by letter to Scottish 
Information Commissioner, Kinburn Castle, Doubledykes Road, St 

Andrews, Fife, KY16 9DS. 
 

 
1 This is a notice in terms of Section 38(1)(b) of the Freedom of Information (Scotland) Act 2002 – Third party 
data. Disclosure would contravene the data protection principle in Article 5(1)(a) of the General Data 
Protection Regulation: personal data shall be processed lawfully, fairly and in a transparent manner in relation 
to the data subject. 

mailto:foi@spa.police.uk
https://www.itspublicknowledge.info/YourRights/Unhappywiththeresponse/AppealingtoCommissioner.aspx
mailto:enquiries@itspublicknowledge.info


 

 

Should you wish to appeal against the Commissioner's decision, you can 
appeal to the Court of Session, only if you think the law has not been 

applied correctly. 
 

An anonymised version of this response will be posted to our Disclosure 
Log in seven days' time. 

 
 

https://www.spa.police.uk/about-us/accessing-information/disclosure-log/2022/
https://www.spa.police.uk/about-us/accessing-information/disclosure-log/2022/


 

1 
 

 

 
 

 
 

LETTER SENT BY E-MAIL ONLY 
 

John Somers 
Deputy Director 

Directorate for Safer Communities 
Scottish Government 

  
31 March 2023 

 
 

 

Dear John 
 

I am writing to advise you that the Scottish Police Authority has launched 

a recruitment campaign to appoint a Chief Constable to lead Police 

Scotland, the UK’s second largest police service.  
 

This is one of the most significant leadership roles in UK policing and is 
one of the most important public leadership roles in Scotland. Our police 

service has a long and proud history, a committed workforce and strong 
public support. We are looking for an outstanding and accomplished police 

leader to build on those solid foundations and to lead Police Scotland 
forward in to the next stage of its development. 

 
This unique leadership role offers an unparalleled opportunity to make a 

positive difference to people’s lives and to help shape Scotland’s future. 
Further information on the role and the qualities we are seeking are 

contained in the recruitment pack. 
 

Yours sincerely 

 
 

 
 

 
 

LYNN BROWN OBE 
Chief Executive 

 
 

https://www.spa.police.uk/news/chief-constable-recruitment/




















From:  on behalf of Brown, Lynn
To: Evans, Martyn; McQueen, Fiona; Martin Hewitt; Joe.Griffin@gov.scot; "anscott@aberdeencity.gov.uk"
Cc: SPA Chair Office; 
Subject: CHIEF CONSTABLE INTERVIEW PROCESS - MONDAY 12 JUNE 2023 [OFFICIAL]
Date: 07 June 2023 10:00:31

OFFICIAL

Good Morning
Many thanks again for agreeing to be part of the Interview Panel for the post of Chief
Constable of Police Scotland.
The email below sets out the details for accessing the recruitment pack folder and of the
logistics and running order for Monday 12 June 2023.
Later this morning you will receive a separate email which will allow you to gain access
to the secure document management system which stores the Recruitment Pack. Please
note that this folder is only accessible to the email address holder and cannot be
accessed by anyone else. A separate password is required to gain access to the Media
Exercise Playback. Password: 
If you are having difficulties accessing the folder please contact:

@spa.police.uk
The contents of the folder includes:
1. Interview Schedule
2. Candidate pack – A

a. Assessor Guidance & Full List of Questions
b. Presentation & Scoring Sheet
c. Interview Questions & Scoring Sheet
d. Application form and cover letter
e. References
f. Personality Profiling Overview Report
g. Peer to Peer Professional Conversation
h. External Stakeholder Panel Feedback
i. Internal Stakeholder Panel Feedback
j. Media Exercise Feedback
k. Media Exercise Playback

3. Candidate pack – B
a. Assessor Guidance & Full List of Questions
b. Presentation & Scoring Sheet
c. Interview Questions & Scoring Sheet
d. Application form and cover letter
e. References
f. Personality Profiling Overview Report
g. Peer to Peer Professional Conversation
h. External Stakeholder Panel Feedback
i. Internal Stakeholder Panel Feedback
j. Media Exercise Feedback
k. Media Exercise Playback

4. Consolidated Scoring Sheet
5. Reference Documents

• Chief Constable Information pack
• Police Scotland Competency and Values Framework

Your access to the folder is read only and when you arrive at Jackton on Monday 12 June
2023 you will be passed a fully indexed hard copy pack to assist you throughout the
interview process.
Can I please ask that panel members arrive at Jackton between 09:00 – 09:15hrs to
allow the panel to begin promptly at 09:30hrs and prior to the first interview which will
commence at 10:00hrs.
The running order for the day is as follows:



PANEL PRE-MEET 09:30 – 10:00hrs
Candidate A 10:00 – 11:15hrs
PANEL DISCUSSION 11:15 – 11:45hrs
Candidate B 11:45 – 13:00hrs
PANEL DISCUSSION 13:00 – 13:30hrs
BREAK / LUNCH 13:30 – 14:15hrs
FINAL DISCUSSION / DECISION 14.15 – 15.00hrs

Can I ask that you advise  of any dietary requirements you may have. Car
parking spaces will be reserved/coned off directly in front of the main entrance to the
building (when you enter the grounds drive to the top of the hill and then turn right then
left).
Should you have any further question between now and Monday 12 June please contact:

@spa.police.uk
Kind regards
Lynn Brown OBE (Hybrid Working)
Chief Executive
Scottish Police Authority / Ùghdarras Poilis na h-Alba
1 Pacific Quay
Glasgow
G51 1DZ
Tel / Fòn: 
Mob / F-làimhe: 
Email / Post-d: @spa.police.uk
Website / Làrach-lìn: www.spa.police.uk
Twitter: @ScotPolAuth
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Overall the panel’s view is that Ms Farrell is the best candiate to meet the 

challenge of stability of operational excellence and the requirement for 
rapid cultural change against a back drop of financial constraints.   

 
The Board met on the afternoon of Monday 12 June 2023 and agreed 

unanimously to approve the panels recommendation.   
 

The Board approved that a 4-year contract (legislation allows for a 
contract of between 2 and 5 years) should be offered, although at this 

point this remains to be discussed and agreed with the recommended 

candidate.  In addition, an appropriate start date will need to be agreed 
with the candidate.   

 
The Authority will contact all the candidates and move to announce this 

appointment as soon as practicable if Ministers approve this 
appointment.   

 
Should you have any queries, please do not hesitate to get in touch. 

 
Yours sincerely 

 
 

  
 

 

 
LYNN BROWN OBE 

Chief Executive 
 

 
 



From: @gov.scot
To:
Subject: Private / fao of SPA comms only
Date: 14 June 2023 10:32:38
Importance: High

 
As discussed.
 
New Chief Constable
Justice Secretary Angela Constance comments as first woman appointed to role.
 
Justice Secretary Angela Constance has welcomed the appointment of Jo Farrell
as Police Scotland’s first female Chief Constable.
 
The current Chief Constable of Durham Constabulary, Ms Farrell was appointed
by the Scottish Police Authority (SPA) following a robust six-week assessment
process and will take up the post later this year, replacing Sir Iain Livingstone
QPM, who is retiring in August.
 
Ms Constance, who approved the SPA’s appointment, said:
 
“I am delighted that Jo Farrell has been appointed as Police Scotland’s new Chief
Constable following the Scottish Police Authority’s rigorous selection process.
 
“Jo is the first women to be appointed to this role. As the force marks its 10th

anniversary year, she has shown she has the skills needed to lead the service into
the next decade and meet the challenges ahead.
  
“Thanks to the dedication and work of the police, recorded crime rates overall are
at record low levels and we have a service that is unique in the UK with an
embedded human rights focus.
 
“Policing will continue to be an absolute priority for this government, as evidenced
by the £1.45 billion we have allocated to support it in 2023-24. I look forward to
working with the new Chief Constable as the service continues to build on its
significant strengths.
 
“I also want to pay tribute to Sir Iain for his bold leadership and wider service to
keeping communities safe during a lengthy, distinguished career in policing. He
leaves Police Scotland in great shape after leading it through unprecedented
times.”
 
Background
 
The Scottish Police Authority appointment was approved by the Cabinet Secretary
for Justice on behalf of Scottish Ministers, as set out in the Police and Fire Reform
(Scotland) Act 2012. [ADD LINK TO SPA RELEASE]
 
Social media
 



Justice Secretary @AConstance23 has welcomed the appointment of Jo Farrell as
the first woman Chief Constable of @PoliceScotland.
 
More – link to release above
 
Image of Ms Constance with quote: “The Scottish Police Authority has a rigorous
selection procedure to find the right candidate and I am confident Jo has the ideal
qualities to excel as Scotland’s new Chief Constable.”
 
Thanks 
 
 

 | Senior Media Manager | Justice and Home Affairs
Mobile:  @ScotGovJustice
 
 

********************************************************************** 
This e-mail (and any files or other attachments transmitted with it) is intended solely for
the attention of the addressee(s). Unauthorised use, disclosure, storage, copying or
distribution of any part of this e-mail is not permitted. If you are not the intended recipient
please destroy the email, remove any copies from your system and inform the sender
immediately by return.
Communications with the Scottish Government may be monitored or recorded in order to
secure the effective operation of the system and for other lawful purposes. The views or
opinions contained within this e-mail may not necessarily reflect those of the Scottish
Government.
**********************************************************************
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